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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, November 12, 2014
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:04 A.M. on Wednesday, November 12, 2014, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chairman, Council Member Jim Love.

In attendance:  Council Members Jim Love (Chair), Don Redman (Vice Chair); Council Member John Crescimbeni was excused.  Commissioners:  Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John M. Godfrey, Ralph c. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann and Penny Thompson; State Representative Lake Ray was excused.
The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes for the October 15, 2014 monthly meeting of the Waterways Commission.

The first item on the agenda was Ordinance 2014-736,  Authorizing a MOU (Memorandum of Understanding) with JTA to Delineate the Parties Responsibilities & Obligations during Design, Procuremt & Constrn of the Slipwalls for the St Johns River Ferry; Request One-Cycle Emerg Apv (Introduced by CM Crescimbeni).
Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston, who drafted the ordinance, explained what the proposed legislation entailed.  She explained that a transition is currently underway that is transferring the ownership and operation of the St. Johns River Ferry (Mayport Ferry) from the City of Jacksonville to the Jacksonville Transportation Authority.  The replacement of the ferry’s slipwalls at both the Ft. George and Mayport terminals is vital; an RFP is in the process of being crafted and disseminated for contractors to begin the construction project.

The MOU clarifies the specific obligations and responsibilities of both parties while the transition is underway.

Commissioner Ralph Hodges inquired as to whose responsibility it would be to manage the ferry’s repair work.  Ms. Johnston explained that the JTA has indicated its preference  to manage the construction project (slipwalls replacement).

The Commission voted 10-0 to recommend approval of Ordinance 2014-736.

Next on the agenda, Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University, provided the Commission with his monthly St. Johns River Status Report.  
Dr. White announced that the State of Florida has approved the most recent updated Manatee Protection Plan.

On the water quality component, Dr. White reported that rainfall is slightly below normal; salinity is normal; and that the temperature of the St. Johns River water is beginning to drop.
Dr. White had no manatee fatalities to report.   The manatees are beginning to leave our area as colder weather (and water temperatures) arrive; dolphins are still with us.
Commissioner Stephen Swann asked Dr. White if there were any changes in the Manatee Protection Plan.  Dr. White indicated that the newly-approved Manatee Protection Plan does not have triggers that would tighten or suspend permits for waterways construction projects (i.e., piers) as a result of manatee fatalities linked to watercraft.  Previously, if a county recorded a certain number of watercraft-related manatee fatalities, permits for waterways construction projects were jeopardized until local marine agencies met and came up with remedies to reduce or eliminate the conditions that induced the manatee fatalities.
In her monthly update on St. Johns River issues, the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman,

provided the Commissioners with an update on the proposed river dredging project,  proposed water withdrawal projects and water quality trading credits.  Ms.  Rinaman reported on the river’s headwaters issue regarding proposed water withdrawals from the river.  A meeting was recently held in Ocala to address the issue and efforts were made to delay the water withdrawal projects; all of the stakeholders are involved, environmentalists and developers.  

Ms. Rinaman reported that the Mayor’s Task Force deliberating on the proposed river dredge project was meeting later in the day (3:00 P.M.).  The task force would be focusing on mitigation issues and possible alternatives to dredging.

Ms. Rinaman indicated that she and Dr. White would be meeting with JEA officials on Friday (November 14) to discuss a number of issues.  She said that they would raise the water quality credits issue and try to discern the status of the City’s purchase of water quality credits from JEA.

In New Business, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston explained that Ordinance 2014-700 had inadvertently been omitted from the agenda.  The ordinance establishes the Millers Creek Special District.  Florida Statutes enable local governments to create dependent special districts for the purpose of delivering essential services to specific areas within the City.  The system of canals located in Millers Creek (Council District 4) requires continuous maintenance to remain navigable and sanitary.  The City is unable to provide the financial resources to properly maintain the canal system.  A dependent special district financed by property owners that abut and benefit from the canals is a vehicle to insure that the canals are properly maintained.  The proposed ordinance provides that the Special District’s Board of Supervisors would have the authority to impose a non- ad valorem assessment in an amount up to $3,000 annually for each residential unit with a canal access easement.
Ms. Tamara Baker, a resident of Millers Creek, provided background information on the efforts to create the special district and explained why she and others felt that the special district was needed.   She fielded questions from the Commission.  Commissioner Hodges wanted to know how many residents voted in favor of the proposed special district.  Ms. Baker estimated that 77% of the residents voted in favor of the proposed special district.
Commissioner Raymond Pringle wondered if the Commission was in a correct posture to act on this ordinance since it was not on the agenda.  Ms. Johnston explained that the agenda itself noted that “other items can be added at the discretion of the Chair.”

A lengthy discussion ensued on the mechanics of the proposed special district.  By a vote of 11-0, the Commission voted to recommend approval of Ordinance 2014-700.
In Old Business, Commissioner John Godfrey raised the issue of the Florida East Coast Railroad bridge in downtown Jacksonville.  Specifically, Commissioner Godfrey explained that the bridge was going to be down for eight days for maintenance work.  The Commissioners discussed how this situation adversely affected recreational boating on the river.  Captain Jim Suber noted that the marine industry (e.g. marine repair work concerns) would be economically hurt.  Commissioner Ralph Hodges felt that the Mayor and/or City Council should be involved in efforts to keep the bridge open.  Commissioner Godfrey thought that the FEC should be able to re-direct some of its trains to area CSX tracks. 
It was suggested that officials from FEC and the U.S. Coast Guard (under whose purview the railroad bridge falls) be invited to the Commission’s next meeting to address this issue.

The Chair indicated that he would be telephoning these officials immediately after today’s Commission meeting.

Commissioner Gary Anderson reported on the recent (October 30th) meeting of the Waterways FIND Subcommittee that he chairs.  He explained how the Subcommittee went about vetting the Administration’s proposed FIND projects for the new fiscal year.
In detail, Commissioner Anderson explained why the Subcommittee decided to withdraw the proposed project to dredge the Fort George Inlet.  He is hopeful that the Subcommittee can meet again in early December to continue its work in evaluating and prioritizing proposed FIND projects.

In Public Comments, Mr. John Nooney addressed the issues of public access to our waterways and the economic opportunities  that the waterways offer, particularly in downtown Jacksonville.  He expressed his support for floating docks downtown to stimulate economic growth.  He implored the Waterways Commission to be out front and supportive of those efforts.

There being no further business, the Waterways Commission meeting was adjourned at 10:24 A.M.
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